

# Payment Policies to Manage Pharmaceutical Costs

Insights from other countries

### **Contents**

- 7 Overview
- 8 Background
- 10 Pharmaceutical cost-management policies used by payers

External benchmarking 11

Impact of external benchmarking 12

Applicability to the United States 13

Internal benchmarking 14

Impact of internal benchmarking 15

Applicability to the United States 16

Value-based benchmarking 16

Impact of value-based benchmarking 17

Applicability to the United States 18

Restricting off-label use 18

Impact of off-label use restriction 19

Applicability to the United States 20

Payer-seller agreements 21

Impact of payer-seller agreements 23

Applicability to the United States 24

Declining coverage of medicines deemed unaffordable 24

Impact of declining coverage of high-cost medicines 26

Applicability to the United States 27

- 27 Conclusion
- 30 Glossary
- 31 Endnotes

### The Pew Charitable Trusts

Susan K. Urahn, executive vice president
Allan Coukell, senior director, health programs
Chuck Shih, senior officer, drug spending research initiative

**Elizabeth Docteur Consulting Elizabeth Docteur,** *principal* 

**George Washington University Ruth Lopert,** adjunct professor, Department of Health Policy and Management

# **Acknowledgments**

This publication was prepared for The Pew Charitable Trusts by Elizabeth Docteur, M.S., and Ruth Lopert, B.Sc., B.Med., M.Med.Sc., FAFPHM. It benefits from the insights and expertise of external reviewer Jack Hoadley, Ph.D., and input from Chuck Shih, Ph.D., M.H.S., and Allan Coukell, B.S. Pharm., of The Pew Charitable Trusts. The Pew project team would also like to acknowledge the following staff members for their contributions: Erin Davis and Bernard Ohanian for their editorial input, and Mel Grant for preparing this work for publication.

**Contact:** Erin Davis, communications **Email:** edavis@pewtrusts.org

Project website: pewtrusts.org/drugspendingresearch

**The Pew Charitable Trusts** is driven by the power of knowledge to solve today's most challenging problems. Pew applies a rigorous, analytical approach to improve public policy, inform the public, and invigorate civic life.

### **Overview**

In recent years, the high cost of prescription drugs in the United States has been the subject of much public discussion. While attention has been focused on a few instances of what critics see as the most outrageous price increases, policymakers should also recognize that Americans spend twice as much per person on prescription drugs as do people in other high-income countries. Clearly, the problem of high drug costs in the U.S. extends far beyond a handful of extreme examples.

Outside the U.S., payers in many high-income countries have used various pharmaceutical policy tools to manage both drug prices and utilization. For example, payers in Europe, Canada, and Australia use various price benchmarks to establish maximum payment levels as well as policies to manage patient access to pharmaceuticals.

In contrast, the policies typically used by U.S. payers to manage the cost of prescription drugs have proved to be of limited effectiveness. Consumers and employers pay for the cost of pharmaceuticals. So, as drug costs continue to rise, payers—including public programs such as Medicare—may want to consider how policy approaches used in other countries might inform policies in the United States.

This report describes six types of payment policies employed in other high-income countries to manage the cost of pharmaceuticals; reviews evidence on the impact of these policies; and discusses the potential applicability of each approach to the United States.

The policies are detailed below:

- External benchmarking, the practice of determining how much to pay for a drug by using a formula that takes into account drug prices in other countries, is very common in European health systems. Evidence suggests that it results in lower drug prices, although how much lower depends greatly on which other countries are selected as a benchmark. Assessing the impact of this policy is challenging, because drugmakers have responded to widespread application of the practice by adapting their market launch and pricing strategies, utilizing techniques such as paying confidential discounts and rebates that conceal from outside observers the true prices paid.
- Internal benchmarking, or setting a payment level for a drug based on the payment level of clinically comparable products in the same market, has been shown to sharply reduce drug prices in many health systems. However, this approach cannot be applied to drugs for which there are no clinically comparable alternatives.
- Value-based benchmarking draws on various analytic tools and methods to determine the appropriate price for a drug based on its benefits. These analyses are intended to ensure that payers have a rational approach that considers a drug's value when they develop coverage and payment policies. Because U.S. payers, including Medicare, make no explicit linkage between costs and benefits, some drugs are likely to be priced at levels that substantially exceed the benefits they offer (including some specialty drugs), though others may also be underpriced.

- Restrictions on off-label prescribing, which is the use of medicines for purposes not approved by
  regulatory authorities, are used by health systems in several countries, including Australia, Germany, and
  Japan. Restricting payment for such off-label uses could have a significant impact on drug spending in the U.S.,
  where some drugs, including those developed to treat cancer, are frequently prescribed for unapproved uses.
  The clinical impact of such a payment restriction policy would also need to be considered.
- Payer-seller agreements (PSAs) are negotiated between payers and pharmaceutical companies. Some PSAs reduce drug prices through discounts, rebates, or the provision of additional quantities of drugs at no extra charge. Others minimize the payer's risk of incurring higher-than-anticipated costs by adjusting prices according to volume of use, capping expenditures at an agreed-upon level, or limiting the number of doses of a drug for which a payer is liable. Some PSAs used in European countries have resulted in price discounts of up to 50 percent. Research suggests that a category of PSAs—known as performance-based agreements, which adjust the amount paid for a drug based on patient outcomes—have had little impact on drug spending to date.
- Coverage denial of drugs deemed to be unaffordable is used to manage costs by payers in some countries (including New Zealand and Australia). By rejecting coverage of drugs that may exceed an established budgetary threshold (or by delaying access to them), payers reduce spending and increase their leverage to negotiate discounts or rebates, especially for expensive drugs that have limited competition. Evidence on the health impact of such a policy is limited, and public and private insurers alike in the United States would face significant social, political, and legal barriers to rejecting drugs for coverage on the sole basis of cost.

Because health systems employ numerous policies at once, it can be difficult to isolate the effects of any one particular policy on pharmaceutical costs, patient access, and health outcomes. Furthermore, drug costs and utilization are affected by an array of other factors: a country's laws and regulations concerning intellectual property rights; direct-to-consumer advertising and similar efforts to increase demand for drugs; and other considerations beyond the purview of health care payers.

Nevertheless, evidence suggests that the six policies discussed in this report can, and do, support health systems in efforts to manage costs. Though research is sparse, there is no evidence suggesting that the reduced access to medicines that sometimes accompanies these policies has had adverse effects on patient health outcomes.

Similar practices could be evaluated to help foster more affordable access to medicines in the United States. To the extent that such policies are legally prohibited or politically unpalatable, a broad national consensus on the objectives and priorities of U.S. pharmaceutical policy will be needed.

# **Background**

Comparing drug prices across countries can be complicated because of exchange rate fluctuations and differences in the purchasing power of local currencies, as well as differences in the dosing and package size for some drugs. It is also difficult to make international comparisons because countries purchase and use different amounts of various drugs as a consequence of variations in health across national populations. Finally, the prevalence of undisclosed rebates and discounts negotiated between drug companies and payers complicates cross-country comparisons of the actual prices paid for drugs—as opposed to the list prices, which are often publicly available. Even so, some comparisons are possible.

The U.S. accounts for more than a third of global pharmaceutical company revenue, and Americans spend substantially more on medicines than do their counterparts elsewhere in the developed world. In 2013, per capita spending on outpatient drugs in the U.S. was double the average per capita spending of countries in the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD), with outpatient drug costs in the U.S. reaching \$1,026 per person compared with an average of \$515 across all the OECD countries.

The relatively high U.S. drug spending reflects the higher prices paid for medicines while they are still under patent (referred to in the industry as "on-patent"), as well as high pharmaceutical utilization rates compared with other countries.<sup>5</sup> Americans also tend to quickly adopt new and often costly medicines.<sup>6</sup>

Payers in the United States have a history of paying higher prices for on-patent medicines than do payers in countries of similar economic status, including Australia, France, and the United Kingdom. In fact, studies have concluded that U.S. prices for on-patent medicines exceed those in peer countries by 10 to 30 percent.<sup>7</sup>

Evidence suggests that this price gap is particularly large when it comes to so-called specialty drugs, which are distinguished by their relatively high prices. A survey of select health care services and products conducted in 2015 by the International Federation of Health Plans showed significant differences between the U.S. and other countries in the cost to payers for specialty drugs. For instance:

- Humira (adalimumab), a drug used to treat patients with rheumatoid arthritis, cost an average of \$2,669 for a 28-day supply in the U.S., compared with \$1,362 in the U.K. and \$822 in Switzerland.
- Harvoni (ledipasvir/sofosubuvir), a drug used to treat patients with hepatitis C, cost an average of \$32,114 for a 28-day supply in the U.S., compared with \$22,554 in the U.K. and \$16,861 in Switzerland.
- Tecfidera (dimethyl fumarate), a drug used to treat patients with multiple sclerosis, cost an average of \$5,089 for a 30-day supply in the U.S., compared with \$633 in the U.K. and \$1,855 in Switzerland.

Patient demand for medicines is inelastic, meaning that demand stays fairly constant regardless of changes in price. <sup>10</sup> Patients not only assign great importance to products that they believe will extend or enhance their lives, but are insulated from actual costs by insurance coverage that significantly reduces out-of-pocket payments for prescription medicines. They also rely on physicians, who may not be aware of product prices, to prescribe their medicines.

To temper the monopoly power of drugmakers when it comes to on-patent drugs and to ensure affordable access to medicines, most high-income countries other than the U.S. regulate the price of on-patent pharmaceutical products, directly or otherwise. In Japan, Australia, and virtually all the countries of Europe, this price regulation is accomplished through the concentration of market power in a single-payer health system or a national health service that purchases and/or defines the terms of payment for prescription drugs. In Canada, a country with diverse provincial-government and private sources of insurance coverage for prescription medicines, the federal government regulates on-patent pharmaceutical prices through an agency that operates independently from the provincial and private drug plans. In the provincial and private drug plans.

In the United States, in contrast, purchasing power is spread among hundreds of independently operating public and private insurers and health systems, many of which rely on a pharmacy benefits manager to manage their drug benefits, design their formularies, and negotiate with drug companies to obtain rebates and discounts. Drug companies in the U.S. generally face no government involvement in the pricing of their products, with

some notable exceptions such as the mandatory rebates and discounts in the Medicaid, Veterans Health Administration, and 340B programs.<sup>13</sup> In this environment, payers are largely reliant on their ability to take advantage of competition among therapeutic alternatives in order to obtain price concessions from drug companies.

Because on-patent drugs and biologics do not face competition from either generic or biosimilar drugs—sometimes there are not even therapeutically comparable branded alternatives<sup>14</sup>—the reimbursement practices typically used by payers in the U.S. can have a limited impact on the prices they pay.<sup>15</sup> In this environment, U.S. payers and policymakers need to consider different strategies to manage the growing cost of pharmaceuticals.

New policy tools are especially needed to address the high cost of specialty drugs, which make up a growing share of total expenditures on medicines in the United States. In 2015, while spending on all drugs in the U.S. totaled \$310 billion (an increase of 8.5 percent from the year prior), specialty drug spending reached \$121 billion, up more than 15 percent from the previous year. And while specialty drugs are used by only 1-2 percent of the population, they account for more than one-third of U.S. pharmaceutical spending, reflecting the launch of increasingly expensive new products in oncology and other areas.

The challenge presented by rapidly growing drug spending and high prices has fueled a global debate on how pharmaceutical policy should evolve to better manage drug costs. In the United States, patient advocates and policy analysts are concerned about the impact of approaches currently used to manage costs and access to pharmaceuticals, including the use of tiered formularies with coinsurance rates as high as 33 percent in Medicare Part D<sup>19</sup>—and, in the case of new medications to treat hepatitis C, deferred or restricted coverage in some Medicaid programs.<sup>20</sup>

The rapid rate of growth in pharmaceutical expenditures that predated the 2007 global economic crisis<sup>21</sup> led to a period of experimentation and reform designed to better manage drug costs, particularly in Europe, where pharmaceutical spending makes up a considerably larger proportion of health care costs than in the United States.<sup>22</sup> Notably, payers in Europe and other high-income countries make extensive use of different types of price benchmarks to assess drug prices, as well as of policies to manage utilization and moderate the rate of growth in drug spending.

Now, policymakers in all high-income countries are grappling with the challenge of a large number of new drugs coming onto the market with very high prices.<sup>23</sup> Consequently, the time is right in the United States to examine approaches used elsewhere to manage drug costs, and to assess their potential application.

## Pharmaceutical cost-management policies used by payers

The six policies reviewed in this report have been adopted by payers in other high-income countries—including European nations, Australia, Canada, and Japan—to manage pharmaceutical prices, utilization, and costs. The policies—external benchmarking, internal benchmarking, value-based benchmarking, restrictions on off-label prescribing, payer-seller agreements, and coverage denial of medicines deemed unaffordable—were selected from among approaches identified through a review of policy and academic research literature. The selection criteria included their potential application in the U.S. health care system, with priority given to policies used to manage on-patent and high-priced specialty drugs.

Three of the six policies primarily affect the effective price paid for on-patent prescription medicines; one addresses utilization of medicines; and two target drug costs through both payment levels and utilization rates.

This report reviews experiences with the six policies in various countries; takes stock of evidence regarding their effects, strengths, and weaknesses; and discusses the potential impact of their use by payers in the U.S., including Medicare (summarized in Table 1).

### External benchmarking

External benchmarking (also known as external reference pricing or international price referencing)—the practice of determining how much to pay for a drug by using a formula that takes into account what other health systems pay—is used in many high-income countries to limit the prices that sellers can charge (through price regulation) or payers will pay (through reimbursement policy). It is intended to limit the ability of drug companies to use their monopoly power when establishing prices for new products.

In countries using external benchmarking, the maximum price or payment level for a drug is typically defined based on prices for the same drug in other countries.<sup>24</sup> The number of countries taken into account and the formulas used to establish an external benchmark price or payment level for a drug vary from country to country.

An analysis published in 2015 found that 29 of 31 European health systems (Sweden and the U.K. were the exceptions) employed external benchmarking.<sup>25</sup> But the study revealed a great deal of diversity in the execution of this common practice. For example:

- Only Luxembourg reported applying external benchmarking to all medicines on the market, while most countries used it only for specific categories of medicines, such as those medicines accepted for coverage in the health system (16 countries); for prescription-only medicines; or for those medicines judged to be "innovative" (Estonia, France, and Germany).
- Twenty-three countries reported that external benchmarking was the main criterion used for price regulation or negotiations with drug companies, while six (Belgium, Finland, Germany, Italy, Poland, and Spain) reported that benchmarks were one factor among many in decision-making.
- Countries considered benchmark prices from as many as 31 other payers. Fifteen countries reported benchmarking their prices with prices from fewer than 10 other countries.
- Prices from France, Germany, and the U.K. were the most commonly used as benchmarks by other nations.
- Fifteen countries set their benchmark price based on the average price of the drug in other countries. Seven countries used the lowest price, and seven used other calculation methods.

It is common for a country to use the list price of a drug in other countries for external benchmarking purposes.<sup>26</sup> The list prices used are usually reported by drug companies as part of their application for coverage or market launch, and verified by authorities in the referenced countries. Neither price discounts nor rebates, whether negotiated or statutorily mandated, are typically taken into account when countries use external benchmarking.<sup>27</sup> As a result, the prices compiled from other countries overestimate the actual prices paid by health systems where discounts and/or rebates are applicable.

Another review of external benchmarking policies used by countries in Europe found an association between the per capita income of the referencing country and its benchmarks.<sup>28</sup> Of note, countries with lower per capita income used prices in higher-income countries as benchmarks more frequently than higher per capita income countries used prices from lower-income countries as benchmarks.

Recognizing the technical shortcomings of external benchmarking as commonly practiced, a recent European Commission study proposed potential avenues for improvement. Among these were use of a common price database; sharing of information on agreed-upon discounts and rebates (which would require changes to confidential contracts with manufacturers); incorporation of retrospective price reviews to account for the introduction of drugs in various countries at different times; and updates of price-comparison formulas to account for the purchasing power of different currencies.<sup>29</sup>

External benchmarking is frequently used in combination with other pricing and reimbursement policies. For example, Canada's Patented Medicine Prices Review Board (PMPRB) limits on-patent medicine prices, by law, to a median list price calculated from prices of seven countries (France, Germany, Italy, Sweden, Switzerland, the United Kingdom, and the United States).<sup>30</sup> And Canada's provincial government drug plans and private health insurance plans use a variety of practices to obtain effective prices even lower than those established at the federal level.<sup>31</sup>

Impact of external benchmarking. The impact of external benchmarking on pharmaceutical prices depends on which countries are selected for benchmarking, the validity of data used in benchmarking, and how drug companies adapt their product launch sequence and pricing strategies to take into account this widespread practice. Actual evidence of impact on prices is limited. A 2012 study of 14 on-patent drugs<sup>32</sup> in 14 countries, 11 of which used external benchmarking, found that the practice was associated with lower list prices.<sup>33</sup> However, because the researchers lacked information on the confidential rebates paid and discounts granted by drug companies, they were unable to assess the effect of the benchmarking policy on the effective prices paid. Furthermore, the precise impact of external benchmarking on prices could not be entirely disentangled from other policies employed by the countries. In addition, countries used different approaches in terms of the nations included in their respective lists of countries benchmarked against; the frequency of price updates; and the price calculation methods. Owing to this variability and the complications arising from the fact that countries often benchmark against each other's prices, some analysts have concluded that the impact of external benchmarking may be minimal or indirect.<sup>34</sup>

What is more, the practice remains controversial because of its potential unintended effects. The Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development has criticized external benchmarking since it creates incentives for drugmakers to inflate list prices by launching products first in those countries that allow them to set higher prices. <sup>35</sup> Inflated list prices may reduce access in health systems where payers lack the leverage or authority to negotiate larger rebates and discounts.

Despite these challenges, external benchmarking maintains a prominent role among the tools used by health systems because of the belief that it provides payers with some indication of whether the prices they pay are in line with those of peer countries. The Netherlands attributed a 20 percent drop in its pharmaceutical prices to the adoption of external benchmarking in 1996.<sup>36</sup> Canada's PMPRB credits its policies (including external benchmarking) for keeping the rate of on-patent medicine price growth below the rate of inflation as well as for keeping prices below the median list price of the seven countries against which it benchmarks.<sup>37</sup>

The World Health Organization also advocates use of external benchmarking to establish drug prices, in combination with transparent pricing and the application of differential pricing internationally to reflect differences in countries' ability to pay.<sup>38</sup> At the same time, owing to arbitrage risks (such as when a patient can purchase a pharmaceutical from a different country at a lower price) and the absence of international agreements to abide by income-related price differentials, drug manufacturers will probably seek to minimize differences in list prices among nations, and insist that effective prices remain confidential.

Applicability to the United States. While U.S. payers do not typically use external benchmarking, some federal programs set prices by using variations of the approach. For example, legally mandated rebates from drug companies to the Medicaid program are set based on a benchmark known as the average manufacturer price.<sup>39</sup> Some analysts have proposed that such rebates be extended to Medicare Part D in order to reduce Medicare costs.<sup>40</sup> Currently, the practice of price benchmarking is used elsewhere in the Medicare program. The payment rate for drugs reimbursed under Part B, which are typically administered by a physician, is set at 106 percent of another benchmark known as the average sales price.<sup>41</sup>

Because of the sizable gap between U.S. prices and those of other nations, international benchmarking by Medicare (in Parts B and/or D) could have a significant impact. If Medicare were to establish payment levels for designated high-priced specialty drugs (perhaps those lacking competition from therapeutic alternatives) using a formula that takes into account prices in select peer countries, there could be a sharp drop in prices paid, at least in the short term.<sup>42</sup> However, if the approach were based solely on list prices, manufacturers would be likely to react by establishing higher list prices for new products in other countries and increasing the confidential rebates and discounts to payers there. Using this strategy, drugmakers could avoid accepting significantly lower payment levels in the United States, the nation whose contribution to the pharmaceutical industry's sales revenue is most significant.<sup>43</sup>

For Medicare to apply such a policy, it would be necessary to select countries against which to benchmark and to establish a pricing formula. This in turn would require Medicare to develop an underlying policy on the payment level that is appropriate for Medicare relative to prices in other nations. Policymakers would also need to determine whether and how to account for the impact of confidential discounts and rebates. Furthermore, because the U.S. tends to be among the first to approve and market new drugs, Medicare would face the problem of not yet having international benchmarks with which to guide its decisions at the time of a drug's launch in the United States. (An external benchmark price could be retrospectively adjusted once a product is launched elsewhere.)

Even in the absence of a Medicare policy change regarding external benchmarking, more information on the price of drugs in different countries could have a significant impact on drug pricing and expenditures in the U.S., if an entity decided to monitor, publish, and publicize list prices for drugs on an ongoing basis. More public attention to international price differentials could motivate pharmaceutical firms to modify their global pricing strategies to avoid negative attention and demands for policy change.

### Internal benchmarking

Internal benchmarking—setting a payment level (or price) for a drug based on the payment level (or price) of one or more alternative products in the same market—is also widely used outside the United States. The purpose is to limit the amount paid for a medicine that does not offer clinically meaningful advantages over other available therapies. The price of a new product is based on that of clinically comparable products.<sup>45</sup>

Some payers use a form of internal benchmarking—commonly referred to as reference pricing—to set the amount they will pay for a drug (known as the reference price). Drug companies can charge a higher price than the reference price, in which case patients are usually required to pay the difference between it and the reference price. Depending on the degree of price sensitivity on the part of patients and prescribers, drug manufacturers have an incentive to align their prices with the reference price in order to avoid losing market share.

A 2012 study found that 16 of 20 European countries (all but Austria, Norway, Sweden, and the United Kingdom) used reference pricing.<sup>47</sup> Policymakers in the 16 countries assign drugs to reference groups based on:

- active substance or
- pharmacologic class or
- therapeutic class

Grouping drugs based on therapeutic class is the broadest approach, since it allows for the inclusion of more medicines. Conversely, grouping drugs based on active ingredient is the narrowest approach, since reference groups constructed in this manner will include only brand and generic versions of the same drug. Broader categories provide more effective price competition, particularly when they result in grouping a new brand with both older brands and generic versions of therapeutically similar products. Of the 16 countries using reference pricing in the 2012 study, eight defined reference groups based upon active substance only,<sup>48</sup> while eight had broader classification systems that included reference groups based upon pharmacological and/or therapeutic classes.<sup>49</sup>

Some health systems set the reference price at the level of the lowest-cost drug included in the reference group. Others establish a reference price above the price of the generic products included in a group but below that of the most expensive branded product.

Reference pricing policies can take into account the situations in which patients do not benefit from lower-cost therapies in the reference group and must be treated with drugs that are more expensive. When this happens, payers can put caps in place to limit a patient's out-of-pocket cost. Payers may also create new reference groups or modify existing ones when new clinical evidence on the comparative effectiveness of different therapies becomes available.

Internal benchmarking can also be used for specialty drugs if therapeutically comparable products exist. In Australia, a new medicine that is significantly more costly than an existing therapy may only be listed on the national formulary, and thus covered by the government-subsidized drug plan, if it provides an incremental clinical benefit, when compared with the existing therapy, for at least some patients. If an incremental benefit is not demonstrated, but the evidence indicates that the new medicine is clinically comparable to other drugs

used to treat the same condition, then it may be added to the formulary only at the same price as the clinically comparable alternatives.<sup>50</sup>

For example, the first TNF-inhibitor (a class of drugs used to treat rheumatoid arthritis and other autoimmune conditions) to be included on the Australian national formulary was etanercept (Enbrel). <sup>51</sup> When other TNF-inhibitors became available—in particular, infliximab (Remicade) and adalimumab (Humira)—their prices were set based on the price of Enbrel. Australia also ties the price of biologic drugs, such as the above-mentioned TNF-inhibitors, to the price of lower-cost available biosimilar products.

In cases where a drug has no substitutes judged to be therapeutically comparable, internal benchmarking is infeasible—making the policy not appropriate for all drugs, including some high-priced specialty drugs.

Impact of internal benchmarking. When a drug is placed in a reference group of comparable products, the impact on payment level can be large, particularly if the group includes generics and/or biosimilars and if the reference price is linked to the price of the least expensive product included in the group. There is evidence from the experience of payers in other countries that use of internal benchmarking results in reductions in both prices and expenditures on drugs included in reference groups. Less information is available on the implications of reference pricing for patient access to drugs or for health outcomes. Three recent articles reviewed the findings from research studies:

A 2011 literature review on reference pricing in developed countries<sup>52</sup> found that the practice was generally associated with a decrease in the price of drugs covered by the policy—with prices dropping in virtually every country that had implemented a policy of limiting payment for patent-expired medicines to the price of generic alternatives. The magnitude of price reductions varied widely, however, depending on the extent of generic competition and the pricing strategies employed by pharmaceutical companies.

The authors concluded that reference pricing—whether limited to products containing the same active ingredient or extended to include broader therapeutic groups—is associated with significant and consistent savings in the first years of application. They also found a few studies that examined the impact of reference pricing on patient outcomes and observed no association between the two, though more research is needed for a definitive conclusion.

A 2012 literature review identified 16 high-quality studies of nine reference-pricing policies used in six countries.<sup>53</sup> The authors found that the policies reduced the average price of drugs included in reference groups by 7 to 24 percent.<sup>54</sup> Reference pricing also encouraged consumers to switch from expensive products to alternatives that were available at or below the reference price, and improved patient adherence to prescribed medicines—presumably because of reduced costs. These trends were, in turn, associated with reduced payer expenditures for drugs in the affected drug classes by 7 to 18 percent, as well as significant reductions in out-of-pocket spending by patients. The rate of physician visits increased for a short period after policy implementation but did not persist in the long term.

And a 2014 review concluded that reference pricing may have reduced total expenditures in the short term by shifting utilization from more expensive drugs that required higher cost-sharing to drugs reimbursed at the reference price. <sup>55</sup> The authors were unable to draw conclusions about the long-term effect of reference pricing on health outcomes.

Applicability to the United States. Some analysts and stakeholders have proposed the use of reference pricing by Medicare and other payers in the United States, pointing to significant savings potential.<sup>56</sup> In fact, a form of internal benchmarking, known as the least-costly alternative (LCA) policy,<sup>57</sup> was used by Medicare until 2010 to limit its payment for Part B drugs for which lower-cost, clinically similar medicines were available. Some patients who used higher-priced drugs were required to pay the cost difference. The policy was rescinded following a court ruling that Medicare was not legally authorized to use it.

Policies based on internal benchmarking have the potential to yield cost savings for federal programs. An analysis by the inspector general of the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services found that reinstating an LCA policy in Medicare Part B<sup>58</sup> would have saved \$33.3 million in spending on drugs used for prostate cancer over the course of a single year.<sup>59</sup> Additionally, the inspector general found that when LCA policies for Part B drugs were stopped in 2010, providers chose to treat their patients with more expensive drugs. Similarly, establishment of a reference pricing policy for proton pump inhibitors (a class of drugs used to treat gastric reflex and to prevent ulcers) in an Arkansas state employee insurance plan yielded a drop in expenditures of \$2.5 million in the first year of implementation, \$2 million in the second year, and \$1.6 million in the third year.<sup>60</sup>

A chief criticism of reference pricing in the United States is that its adoption by Medicare would drive down the price of on-patent pharmaceuticals that have therapeutic alternatives, and thus reduce the incentive to invest in research and development of new products. Because the price differential between on-patent brands and generic medicines in the U.S. is much larger than in other developed countries (in general, prices for on-patent medicines are higher in the U.S. than in other developed countries, while prices for generics are lower), use of reference groups that include on-patent medicines and generic therapeutic alternatives would lower payment for drugs still on patent, shrinking revenue for brand drug developers. And if Medicare were to adopt reference pricing, private payers might follow suit, 2 creating even more pressure on drug companies to reduce their prices.

A second concern is the potential impact of reference pricing policies on the market share and price of generics. Some reference pricing approaches could discourage drug companies from lowering their prices below a reference price—for example, if generics and on-patent medicines are placed in the same reference group with a reference price that is greater than that of the generics. For this reason, some payers structure their reference pricing policies to counter this disincentive. In Germany, for example, patient copayments are waived for all products offered at 30 percent or more below the reference price, which increases patient incentives to use these drugs.<sup>63</sup>

Reference pricing is effective only when there is at least one therapeutic alternative available on the market. Furthermore, when there are only a small number of alternatives, including other on-patent drugs that are clinically comparable, firms have strong incentives to keep prices high—incentives that would not necessarily be overcome by a reference pricing policy.

# Value-based benchmarking

In value-based benchmarking, a payer decides whether a drug is cost-effective at a manufacturer's proposed price. Payers can judge a product to be cost-effective if the cost associated with its use is not expected to exceed an explicit or implicit cost-effectiveness threshold.

In practice, rarely is a cost-effectiveness threshold defined formally or publicly. In fact, the threshold used by a payer may vary for different categories of drugs.<sup>64</sup> For example, the thresholds for drugs used to treat rare conditions may be higher, meaning that a payer would be willing to pay a higher price for these medications.<sup>65</sup> However, an implicit threshold can often be inferred from previous coverage and reimbursement decisions.

A number of payers undertake (or require drug companies to submit) an assessment of a drug's cost-effectiveness to inform the reimbursement decision-making process. Among those that do so are Australia, England, Italy, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Scotland, and most Canadian provinces. Systems vary greatly in how these assessments are used in decision-making.<sup>66</sup>

Value-based benchmarking is used by the U.K.'s National Institute for Health and Care Excellence to develop coverage recommendations to the country's health care systems. The institute recommends against coverage of a drug if the incremental benefits expected from its use are not considered sufficient to justify the additional cost compared with the current standard of care.<sup>67</sup> It can also recommend that a product be covered only for certain patients for whom the drug is most cost-effective.<sup>68</sup>

Other health systems (for example, those in France and Germany) do not routinely consider cost-effectiveness analyses to develop all pharmaceutical policies. In France, such analyses have been used to guide price negotiations for new products that, according to manufacturers, provide an advantage over existing therapies. However, this information is not used to make coverage decisions, which are made by a different government entity not involved in price negotiations. To

Because some drugs have multiple uses, or indications, countries have adopted various approaches to assess the cost-effectiveness of such drugs in order to inform their coverage and reimbursement decisions. A study of select OECD countries found that payers commonly ensure that a drug can be used cost-effectively for its first approved indication at the price offered. <sup>71</sup> Then payers either reject additional indications that are not cost-effective at the original price or negotiate with the drug developer to set an alternative price that takes into account additional uses.

Value-based pricing raises numerous measurement and methodological challenges, among them the question of how to properly capture the overall value of a drug. For example, some drugs may provide nonhealth benefits, such as improved workplace productivity. Norway and Sweden, in their value assessments, are unusual in adopting a societal perspective that considers expected savings in areas such as unemployment benefits.<sup>72</sup> In principle, this approach will take into account downstream savings beyond those relevant to the health care payer. Such a method can be more challenging to implement in health systems like those in the U.S., in which a significant share of health care is privately financed and individuals tend to switch insurers and insurance programs over time.

Impact of value-based benchmarking. No systematic review has been undertaken on the impact of value-based benchmarking on drug prices. But some evidence suggests that payers can obtain lower prices by incorporating information from cost-effectiveness analysis (CEA) into their reimbursement decision-making processes. For instance, one study of ACE inhibitors (drugs used to treat hypertension and congestive heart failure) in six European markets from 1991 through 2006 found that the use of CEA led drug companies to offer lower list prices in order for their products to be reimbursed.<sup>73</sup> At the same time, adoption of value-based

benchmarking would not necessarily have a cost-reducing effect for all drugs, since the price of some highly effective products could actually be increased based on the results of a CEA.

Evidence also suggests that value-based benchmarking may affect patient access. A 2012 study of reimbursement policies for cancer drugs in 13 countries found that four of the five payers that did not use CEA in reimbursement decisions (Finland, France, Germany, and U.S. Medicare Parts B and D) had the broadest levels of drug access for patients. The study authors also concluded that the use of CEA affected reimbursement decisions in five of the eight countries or provinces (Australia, England, New Zealand, Ontario, and Scotland) where payers took into consideration the recommendations of an advisory committee that assessed the cost-effectiveness of pharmaceuticals. The advisory committee in each of these countries recommended against coverage between 52 and 74 percent of the time, with recommendations against coverage due in part to a lack of cost-effectiveness occurring between 32 and 69 percent of the time. Nevertheless, many of these recommendations were subsequently altered, resulting in a final approval rate between 46 and 74 percent for all indications reviewed. It was beyond the scope of the study to determine whether value-based benchmarking policies affect patient health outcomes.

Applicability to the United States. While some U.S. payers use information on cost-effectiveness in making coverage and reimbursement decisions, no payers are known to have adopted a formal system in which payment amounts are set or capped according to an assessment of a product's value.

Value-based benchmarking is of particular interest when it comes to specialty drugs, since the question of whether their high prices are justified is central to the ongoing policy debate. In fact, research suggests that some specialty pharmaceuticals in the United States offer value that is comparable to that found in lower-priced products. Revertheless, because pharmaceutical firms are rarely required to conduct a formal CEA to demonstrate the value of their products to U.S. payers, it is likely that the prices paid for some drugs are too high for the benefits that they provide. For example, in 2013, imatinib, which is used to treat chronic myeloid leukemia, cost payers approximately \$6,200 a month in the United States, compared with just \$2,700 in the United Kingdom.

An example of a U.S. payer's rejecting use of a drug because of cost-effectiveness considerations comes from Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center (MSKCC) in New York. In 2012, MSKCC oncologists publicly announced that they would not use the cancer drug Zaltrap (aflibercept) because of its high price and the lack of evidence of additional benefit over Avastin (bevacizumab). MSKCC's actions ultimately prompted the manufacturer to offer discounts to lower the effective price of Zaltrap by 50 percent.<sup>79</sup>

# Restricting off-label use

Prescribing medicine for an off-label use—such as for a disease or condition or at a dosage that has not been approved by regulators—is not always supported by clinical evidence, so the practice raises concerns about patient safety and health outcomes as well as cost. It occurs at least occasionally in most high-income countries, with health systems differing in the extent to which the practice is supported by payers, and is common in the United States, where payers are notable for having a greater acceptance of the practice.

A 2012 study of coverage policies for 10 cancer drugs in 13 health systems found that six payers provided reimbursement for at least one off-label use.<sup>81</sup> Along with the health systems of Finland and Sweden, the U.S. Medicare program had the most comprehensive benefits, covering all 48 uses assessed by the study's authors, including 40 indications approved by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration and eight off-label uses. In contrast, seven payers reimbursed only the on-label indications for all or some of the drugs approved by their respective regulatory authorities.<sup>82</sup>

In health systems that have policies to deny coverage of at least some medicines prescribed off-label (among them Australia, Canada, Germany, <sup>83</sup> and Japan <sup>84</sup>), a physician is generally required to specify the indication for which the drug is prescribed. <sup>85</sup> In Australia, off-label uses are not eligible for reimbursement. <sup>86</sup> (Moreover, with coverage in Australia limited to those indications deemed cost-effective, a medicine might not even be reimbursable for all of its approved indications.) For example, the cost of erythropoiesis-stimulating agents (ESAs) is reimbursed for patients with anemia due to renal disease, but not for patients with cancer who have anemia as a side effect of chemotherapy, an indication that does not have regulatory approval. <sup>87</sup> To enforce this policy, physicians must seek prior authorization to prescribe an ESA and must provide information on the patient's diagnosis as well.

In most cases, health systems provide for exceptions. Japan, for instance, has special reimbursement rules in place for the off-label, pediatric use of some drugs that are only approved for use in adult populations.

Other health systems act to deter off-label use without explicitly denying reimbursement. Some (for example, Sweden)<sup>88</sup> ban or greatly restrict pharmaceutical industry marketing to physicians—a practice known as detailing—in which sales representatives make in-person visits to physicians to provide information about a product and its uses; evidence shows that limits on detailing can have a substantial impact on reducing off-label use.<sup>89</sup> Other countries have similar policies. In Australia, detailing is supposed to be limited to discussions of indications that are both on-label and reimbursed in the health system.

Impact of off-label use restriction. While questions about cost and patient safety have been raised in research literature, there is limited information about the impact on health care costs of reducing the off-label use of drugs. In theory, such a reduction could lower health care costs. However, other factors must be considered: the availability and cost of substitute therapies, and any changes in health outcomes, such as adverse events, that can affect total health care costs.

When it comes to patient safety, research indicates that a significant portion of off-label prescribing—for example, 79 percent in Canada—is unsupported by evidence and that patients who are prescribed medicines for such off-label uses are 54 percent more likely to experience an adverse event than patients prescribed drugs for approved uses. <sup>90</sup> In addition to harming patients, these adverse events can also add to health care costs by increasing emergency room visits and hospitalizations. <sup>91</sup>

Nevertheless, some off-label uses have been shown to be effective. <sup>92</sup> And, while providers often justify off-label prescribing for medical reasons, the case of Avastin (bevacizumab) and Lucentis (ranibizumab) provides an illustration of how off-label use can also reduce costs. Both drugs are used to treat patients with wet agerelated macular degeneration, though Lucentis is approved for this use in the U.S. while Avastin is not. But in some European countries (for example, France and Italy), Avastin is covered for this off-label use and can even be covered instead of Lucentis, <sup>93</sup> since the two drugs are clinically comparable <sup>94</sup> and Lucentis is much more

expensive.<sup>95</sup> The practice continues despite a judgment by the European Union's highest court prohibiting off-label use as a cost-containment measure in cases where approved alternatives exist.<sup>96</sup> It has also raised safety concerns, since Avastin must be compounded into smaller doses, a practice that requires sterile preparation.<sup>97</sup>

Applicability to the United States. Payers in the United States, including Medicare, generally reimburse medications used off-label;<sup>98</sup> in fact, approximately 20 percent of prescribing in the U.S. is for off-label uses,<sup>99</sup> and in 2009, 75 percent of U.S. payers reimbursed some off-label uses of prescription drugs.<sup>100</sup> Medicare Part B is required to cover anti-cancer drugs used off-label when published compendia—privately owned pharmaceutical reference guides—support their use.<sup>101</sup> Furthermore, restrictions on how drugmakers can distribute information about off-label use have been eased significantly in recent years.<sup>102</sup>

In some medical specialties, such as oncology, off-label use is common, even when evidentiary support for it is lacking. A 2013 study of U.S. cancer drug prescriptions found that one-third of the use of chemotherapy drugs under patent was off-label. The study's authors estimated that \$4.5 billion of the \$12 billion spent on chemotherapy in 2010 could be attributed to off-label uses, including \$2.5 billion spent on uses unsupported by clinical guidelines.

Widespread reimbursement for off-label use in the United States has also allowed some high-priced drugs approved for use in narrow patient populations to attain a larger-than-anticipated volume of U.S. sales. The Orphan Drug Act of 1983 was put in place to encourage development of treatments for rare diseases. Today, more than a third of all new drugs are designated as orphan drugs.<sup>104</sup> These are drugs developed to treat a disease that affects fewer than 200,000 people in the U.S., or a disease that affects more than 200,000 people but for which manufacturers are not expected to recover the costs of developing and marketing the drug.<sup>105</sup> Such a designation exempts the drugs' developers from some user fees levied by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration and makes these developers eligible for tax credits for clinical trial costs, extended market exclusivity, and expedited review.<sup>106</sup> Once approved by FDA for a limited indication, some orphan drugs are commonly prescribed off-label in much larger populations.<sup>107</sup>

Orphan drugs enter the market with high prices that are ostensibly justified by the need to recoup R&D costs for a medication that will be used to treat a relative few patients. However, several orphan drugs such as Epogen (epoetin alfa) and Genotropin (recombinant human growth hormone) have achieved blockbuster-level sales (i.e., sales value exceeding \$1 billion annually) due to extensive off-label use.<sup>108</sup>

Some analysts have called for U.S. payers to limit payment for off-label uses in order to maintain patient safety and the efficient use of health care resources.<sup>109</sup> For example, experts have urged payers to reject reimbursement for the off-label use of psychotropic drugs, pointing to safety concerns and the availability of FDA-approved alternatives.<sup>110</sup> They have also cited the potential for savings from reductions in drug spending as well as from reductions in the number of adverse events requiring medical attention, if the use of drugs for off-label indications is curtailed.

Medicare has sought to reduce off-label use of some drugs in the past, though the purpose was to improve patient health outcomes and not to reduce costs. And Medicare currently has an initiative in place to reduce off-label uses of antipsychotics in nursing homes, since these drugs are not approved by FDA to treat patients with dementia.<sup>111</sup> Such efforts, however, are not common.

A policy to further restrict or eliminate off-label use—either across all drugs, or just for cases in which evidence is lacking—would require physicians to report the indication when prescribing a drug. Payers would also need to develop more sophisticated payment policies, such as limiting either the conditions under which off-label use is reimbursed or the payment level for such uses. <sup>112</sup> Drug utilization and costs would be likely to decrease in the short run (though these decreases would be offset somewhat by patients switching to on-label treatments when available). Initially, changes in reimbursement would also be likely to face substantial resistance from doctors and patients who are accustomed to off-label uses (particularly in oncology and pediatrics).

However, the longer-term impact of restricting off-label prescribing is less clear. Pharmaceutical firms could respond by expanding the number of indications for which they seek FDA approval, which could increase R&D costs because of the number of clinical trials that would be required. Additional financial incentives might be needed for manufacturers to fund additional research, including for products whose patents have expired.

### Payer-seller agreements

Many payers enter into product-specific agreements—so-called payer-seller agreements (PSAs)—with pharmaceutical companies in order to manage expenditures, ensure that prices paid for drugs are consistent with their value, and/or reduce the financial risk associated with adding a costly new drug to a formulary. Although information about the use of PSAs is limited due to their confidential nature (the very existence of an agreement is often not publicly disclosed), the practice is known to be increasingly common internationally for high-priced, on-patent drugs. In a 2012 study of 13 payers and their reimbursement policies for cancer drugs, nine had implemented PSAs for at least one of 10 pharmaceuticals studied.<sup>113</sup> One health system, New Zealand, had negotiated a PSA for all 12 cancer drug indications it approved for reimbursement.<sup>114</sup>

PSAs fall into three categories. The first consists of agreements that *reduce the effective price paid* for a drug, by providing either rebates and/or discounts to payers or free drugs to patients. Another type *limits the payer's risk* of *incurring higher-than-anticipated costs* by adjusting the effective price of a drug through the payment of rebates that are linked to volume of use. These agreements cap total spending on a drug at an agreed-upon level, or cap the volume of product for which the payer will pay—generally an effort used to control expansion of sales through off-label use. A third category consists of *performance-based risk-sharing agreements*, in which the cost of a drug is retroactively adjusted based on patient outcomes.

Reducing the effective price paid. These PSAs are now in use by some payers in high-income countries. A survey of payers in 31 European countries, conducted in 2011-12, found that payers in 11 of them<sup>115</sup> had engaged in negotiations to obtain effective price reductions through discounts, rebates, or the provision of free product.<sup>116</sup> A 2012 survey of nine OECD countries also found that payers in seven—Australia, Canada, Germany, Italy, New Zealand, the U.K., and the U.S.—reported using confidential reimbursement contracts to establish effective payment levels below publicly available list prices.<sup>117</sup> (Austria and the Netherlands did not use such agreements.) The U.S. and New Zealand were early adopters of confidential reimbursement contracts, with other payers taking up the practice in the past five to 10 years.

The practice of negotiating effective prices has become more common as pharmaceutical sellers have become more willing to grant rebates or discounts for their products in order to obtain market access or to increase market share. In recent years, as a response to external price benchmarking and the threat of parallel trade (in which payers in countries with high prices purchase pharmaceuticals from countries with lower prices), 118

the pharmaceutical industry has attempted to keep list prices within a more narrow range, particularly in the European Union, and to keep negotiations confidential. Some analysts have identified potential negative implications arising from the confidentiality of PSAs and drug prices, especially for smaller countries with less leverage and sophistication to negotiate with drugmakers. In part to address these concerns, Germany began a practice in 2012 of publicly disclosing the effective prices achieved through its negotiations with drug companies, a move with the potential to greatly influence prices in other countries. Because of the substantial size of the German market, the pharmaceutical industry felt obliged to accept the new policy.

Limiting the risk of higher-than-anticipated expenditure. These PSAs limit the payer's risk of incurring unforeseen costs associated with a high-priced drug. In some cases, such as with orphan drugs, the risk of prescribing for off-label indications or expansion of the prospective patient population can be controlled through the terms of a PSA. For example, manufacturers can agree to refund a portion of sales if a certain usage threshold or expenditure cap is exceeded. This approach can help payers offset industry efforts to expand utilization of its products.

A 2011-12 survey of 31 European countries found that about a third (11 countries)<sup>121</sup> had negotiated agreements through which the payer would be refunded 1 to 8 percent of sales value, depending on the volume of products sold.<sup>122</sup> While some countries that reported using this practice also reported having negotiated price discounts, this was not always the case. Belgium, Spain, and the United Kingdom reported negotiating only deals related to sales volume; Norway and Slovakia reported negotiating only price discounts.

In Australia, Canada, and the United Kingdom, a type of volume-based agreement has been recommended by the agencies in each country responsible for assessing the cost-effectiveness of drugs. For example, these agencies have urged payers to enter into agreements that would establish a maximum expenditure per patient in order to manage the risk associated with the potential excessive use of ranibizumab (Lucentis) for age-related macular degeneration.<sup>123</sup>

Performance-based agreements. These agreements, also known as outcome guarantees or outcomes-based risk-sharing agreements, are voluntary payer-manufacturer contracts in which the payment level for a drug is based on the health outcomes achieved. Typically, the amount paid for a drug is retroactively adjusted through rebates (paid by drugmakers to payers) or bonus payments (from the payer to a manufacturer). These agreements are relatively new compared with price and volume-based agreements, and have been used relatively seldom to date, due in part to the technical challenges of assessing patient outcomes.

The U.K. entered into one of the first known such agreements with the manufacturer of Velcade (bortezomib), a drug used to treat multiple myeloma, in 2007. Instead of reducing the drug price to a level at which the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence would assess it as cost-effective, the drug manufacturer offered to reimburse treatment costs for patients who did not respond favorably to the medicine. <sup>124</sup> Also in the U.K., four firms selling beta-interferons to treat patients with multiple sclerosis agreed to discount their products on the condition that prices could later be adjusted higher if future studies showed that the drugs were more effective than expected. <sup>125</sup>

In Italy, the health system negotiated a so-called success fee for pirfenidone (Esbriet), a new high-cost therapy approved for idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis. <sup>126</sup> The fee constitutes an additional payment to the manufacturer for patients who are documented to have benefited from treatment.

Impact of payer-seller agreements. Limited evidence suggests that price-related PSAs can have a significant impact on the price paid for a drug. A study from 2012 noted that countries engaging in such negotiations reported having received effective discounts of up to 50 percent off the drug's list price. Of course, the size of the discount depends on the list price; it is likely that drug companies inflate their list prices in anticipation of negotiations with payers.

The magnitude of discounts that payers can obtain through negotiations with manufacturers depends on several factors, among them the payer's relative market power, including its share of the global pharmaceutical market; its ability to direct sales volume to the seller's product and away from that of competitors; and its ability to limit (through guaranteed confidentiality or otherwise) the impact of the bargaining on negotiations with other payers.

For drug companies, market power depends on demand for their product, which is affected by the availability of therapeutic alternatives. Under certain circumstances, a seller might also be concerned that the payer could use alternative means to obtain an on-patent drug. For example, nations could allow compulsory licensing of on-patent drugs (a policy in which the government permits domestic manufacturing of an on-patent drug without the consent of the patent owner) or the importation of lower-cost products from outside the country.

It is unclear whether health systems in countries such as France and Germany, which are large markets with sophisticated payers and high income, negotiate lower drug prices than payers in the smaller, less wealthy countries (e.g., Croatia, Portugal, Slovakia, and Slovenia) or those in the U.S. (public and private). It can be in the manufacturer's interest to accept a lower price rather than withstand the lower sales volume if a drug is either not launched or not covered in a market. If the manufacturer agrees to a lower price, however, the company will probably seek to avoid spillover effects into other markets—which could occur, for example, as a result of parallel trade agreements or if price negotiations with one payer are influenced by information about price concessions in other markets. For this reason, confidential agreements are likely to remain popular unless changes in the global market make confidentiality less beneficial to sellers.

Owing to the confidential nature of many risk-sharing and performance-based agreements as well as their relatively recent emergence, little evidence exists on their impact. A recently published review of the Italian experience with risk-sharing agreements concluded that savings achieved since 2006 have been minimal, with the agreements generating savings of €121 million out of a total of €3.7 billion paid (approximately 3 percent).

Barriers to implementing risk-sharing and performance-based agreements have proved significant. Based on five case studies, two of which were U.S.-based and three U.K.-based, a report issued in 2011 identified barriers that include high implementation costs, measurement challenges (such as for health outcomes), and the need for improved health care information systems.<sup>129</sup>

While drug companies have sought to keep negotiated agreements and their details confidential to avoid influencing effective prices paid elsewhere, evidence from Germany suggests that transparent price negotiations can also yield discounts, at least in cases where the payer has sufficient global market share. In the first two transparent price negotiations that followed Germany's move away from seller-defined pricing in 2012, AstraZeneca agreed to a 17 percent price concession for ticagrelor (Brilique) and InterMune agreed to an 11 percent discount for pirfenidone (Esbriet). These discounts were in addition to Germany's legally mandated 16 percent rebate from the list price.

Applicability to the United States. In the United States, pharmacy benefit managers typically negotiate PSAs on behalf of health plans, public and private insurers, and plan members, <sup>131</sup> often in exchange for preferential formulary placement that gives products an edge in attaining market share. The discounts and rebates they negotiate are generally passed on—in whole or in part—to consumers. While there are examples of cost-and performance-based agreements in the U.S., year-to-year turnover in the insured population—a result of consumers switching from one insurer to another, which can happen when they change employers—presents additional challenges to the implementation of such contracts in this country, as compared with countries that offer universal coverage through a national health service or single-payer model.

In comparison with their international peers, U.S. payers face a number of obstacles that reduce their negotiating power. First, each U.S. payer (or intermediary negotiating on the payer's behalf) represents only a share of the national market. Second, because of legal constraints and market preferences, U.S. payers have minimal authority to reject coverage on the grounds of cost-effectiveness or total cost impact, a situation that has the effect of inflating demand or willingness to pay for a given drug.

Some experts have also identified potential barriers for performance-based agreements in the U.S., where the anti-kickback statute, <sup>132</sup> which prohibits the exchange of anything of value, or an offer of such an exchange, with the intent to influence the use of a product or service paid for in federal programs, may limit the design of these agreements, as may FDA regulations that limit the ability of manufacturers to communicate to payers information not included on a drug's label. Current pricing laws for federal programs, including for Medicare Part B, Medicaid, and the Veterans Health Administration, set the price of drugs based on a statutorily defined benchmark price. Technical challenges include how prices paid in an outcomes-based contract—in which there may be two prices for a drug depending on whether it works—would be incorporated into pricing for these federal programs. <sup>133</sup>

In Medicare, participating prescription drug plans can negotiate individually with drug companies. However, Medicare itself is legally prohibited from negotiating collective PSAs on behalf of its beneficiaries. Analysts have taken different positions on the likely consequences of giving Medicare the ability to negotiate drug prices. And even if the legal barriers were to be lifted, a number of technical considerations would need to be addressed in implementation, including the drugs for which the Medicare program would negotiate; whether negotiated terms would apply to prices and/or formulary design; and how such negotiations would work in a system based upon competing private plans.

# Declining coverage of medicines deemed unaffordable

While many health systems reject or restrict coverage of products determined not to be cost-effective at the price offered by drug companies, some also deny payment for a product that they simply consider unaffordable (i.e., the projected cost of coverage exceeds the financial means of the payer). England's National Health Service (NHS) is statutorily obliged to cover any drug determined to be cost-effective and recommended for use by the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE), which advises the NHS with research on the cost-effectiveness of drugs. <sup>135</sup> In contrast, payers in a few developed countries (among them Australia, Canada, and New Zealand) occasionally decline to cover certain drugs due to their anticipated budget impact.

Such a decision can be implicit or explicit. Often, a decision that a medicine is unaffordable effectively means delaying access, rather than rejecting coverage permanently. In New Zealand, for example, <sup>136</sup> funds to pay for increased spending on new drugs sometimes must come from savings generated elsewhere in the health

care system, such as when patent-protected drugs lose their market exclusivity and face generic competition. Alternatively, New Zealand policymakers can choose to increase the health care budget to pay for new, high-cost medications. Otherwise, New Zealand's pharmaceutical reimbursement agency, the Pharmaceutical Management Agency of New Zealand, chooses which new drugs to fund within its available budget. It also has the option of reconsidering coverage of unfunded products in future years when money becomes available.

In Australia, any drug expected to cost more than AU\$20 million during any of the first four years of listing on the national formulary—the Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme—is subject to a special requirement: The Australian Cabinet must endorse the health minister's decision to list the drug.<sup>137</sup> The Pharmaceutical Benefits Advisory Committee (PBAC), an independent expert body appointed by the Australian government, makes recommendations to the health minister on whether to include products on the formulary. The PBAC can recommend against a drug on affordability grounds, such as when a drug's potential utilization is likely to be excessive or when its use cannot be limited to the population for which it is considered cost-effective.<sup>138</sup> Drugs excluded from coverage on the basis of budget impact include those that have widespread application in the population as well as those with a specialized use. For example, Australia's health minister declined to list Viagra on the national formulary in 2002, despite a positive recommendation from the PBAC, due to concerns that the potential cost to the program could exceed AU\$100 million a year.<sup>139</sup>

A drug can be cost-effective and still be considered unaffordable. For instance, the new hepatitis C drugs, such as Gilead's Sovaldi and Harvoni,<sup>140</sup> have been determined to be cost-effective in some analyses, yet these therapies present budget challenges to health systems due to the number of patients potentially eligible for treatment. New Zealand did not add any of the new hepatitis C drugs to its national formulary until July 2016.<sup>141</sup>

### Cancer Drug Coverage Among Cost-Sensitive Payers

The case of cancer drug coverage illustrates differences among high-income countries in how they manage spending on high-cost medicines. Payers in some countries make coverage decisions informed by the recommendations of an advisory committee that considers the impact of a drug on overall costs.

A 2012 study of coverage policies for 10 cancer drugs (used for 48 indications) found that Australia's expert advisory committee recommended that the program not cover 9 percent of indications due to "excess cost." Similarly, advisory panels in Ontario (Canada) and New Zealand recommended that payers not cover 13 percent and 52 percent of indications, respectively. These three countries or provinces had some of the least comprehensive coverage among those included in the study. In comparison, Medicare covered all 48 indications in the United States.

Continued on next page

Although many factors contribute to differences in cancer outcomes across countries, there is limited evidence on whether access to drugs plays a role. A 2007 study funded by the pharmaceutical industry linked access to new drugs to improved survival and larger reductions in cancer mortality rates.† However, the study has been criticized for methodological limitations.‡ At the same time, a 2004 literature review found that chemotherapy to treat 22 different cancers made a relatively small impact on overall cancer survival in Australia and the U.S.;§ the effect of chemotherapy was similar in Australia and the U.S., and was estimated to account for 2.3 percent and 2.1 percent of five-year survival, respectively. This suggests that differences in cancer drug access between the two countries had a very modest effect on differences in health outcomes.

If countries including the U.S. were to follow the lead of Australia, Ontario, and New Zealand in taking costs into account in making coverage decisions, the impact on drug spending could be considerable. Worldwide spending on cancer drugs reached \$100 billion in 2014, representing 10.8 percent of total drug spending, and it is projected that cancer drug spending will rise to \$117 billion to \$147 billion in 2018. The United States accounted for about 42 percent of total cancer drug spending.

- \* P.K. Cheema et al., "International Variability in the Reimbursement of Cancer Drugs by Publicly Funded Drug Programs," *Current Oncology* 19, no. 3 (2012): e165–76, doi:10.3747/co.19.946.
- † B. Jonsson and N. Wilking, "A Global Comparison Regarding Patient Access to Cancer Drugs," *Annals of Oncology* 18, Suppl. 3 (2007): iiii1-iii77, doi:10.1093/annonc/mdm095.
- Marina Karanikolos et al., "Health Systems Performance and Cancer Outcomes," Journal of the National Cancer Institute Monographs 2013, no. 46 (2013): 7-12, doi:10.1093/jncimonographs/lgt003; M.P. Coleman, "Not Credible: A Subversion of Science by the Pharmaceutical Industry. Commentary on 'A Global Comparison Regarding Patient Access to Cancer Drugs," Annals of Oncology 18, no. 9 (2007): 1433-35, doi:10.1093/annonc/mdm363.
- § G. Morgan, R. Ward, and M. Barton, "The Contribution of Cytotoxic Chemotherapy to 5-Year Survival in Adult Malignancies," *Clinical Oncology* 16, no. 8 (2004): 549–60, doi:10.1016/j.clon.2004.06.007.
- || Bill Berkrot, "Global Cancer Drug Spending Hits \$100 Billion in 2014: IMS Health," Reuters, May 5, 2015, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-ims-oncology-idUSKBNONQOGD20150505.

Impact of declining coverage of high-cost medicines. Declining coverage of an effective or cost-effective medicine because of its overall cost impact affects patient access to the drug. However, such a policy may or may not affect health outcomes, depending on whether clinically comparable alternatives are available.

Drug companies may decline to launch products in a market where patient use is expected to be very low due to noncoverage. However, patients can choose to pay out of pocket for drugs that are not covered. In some countries, private supplemental health insurance coverage may be available to subsidize medicines not covered by the publicly financed health system; in other systems, such coverage is not available or is prohibited.

For payers, the potential cost impact of choosing not to cover products considered unaffordable depends on the time horizon over which costs are counted. The cost of drug therapies for hepatitis C, for example, can potentially offset future medical costs (the cost of liver transplants for a small percentage of hepatitis C patients). For health systems that are funded with annual budgets, however, the immediate cost impact of drugs can be as big a factor in influencing policy decisions as the potential cost savings that can be realized years in the future.

Increasing negotiating leverage for payers could yield additional cost savings to them. If manufacturers recognize that payers are willing to reject coverage of their products, they may offer increased discounts and other rebates.

Applicability to the United States. There has been little pressure from U.S. consumers to deny coverage for new FDA-approved drugs as a way to reduce drug costs and, in fact, a great deal of pressure, including from patient advocacy groups, <sup>142</sup> for more inclusive coverage policies. Many private payers are contractually or legally obligated to cover medically necessary care, and health plans are able to pass on to consumers higher-than-expected costs as premium and/or cost-sharing increases.

Among public payers, Medicare Part D plans are required to cover "all or substantially all drugs" in six protected classes as well as at least two drugs in every drug class. While payers, including Medicare Part D plans, can consider a drug's cost as one factor among many in reimbursement decisions when therapeutic alternatives exist, there is generally no mechanism for denying payment for an effective medicine on the basis of cost alone. Insurers may restrict coverage to subgroups of patients, though these policies are justified clinically rather than for reasons of cost.

More overt limiting of access to drugs has been politically feasible in the Medicaid program. For example, beginning in 1990, the state of Oregon determined coverage and noncoverage of services, including pharmaceuticals, by prioritizing them according to cost-effectiveness as well as other criteria. As a result, certain very high-cost services, such as organ transplants, were not covered. Increased costs in Medicaid, unlike in other programs, cannot be passed on to program beneficiaries and, because Medicaid constitutes a significant share of state budgets, policymakers have been willing to test new policy approaches in order to lower costs.

# Conclusion

This report examined six policies used in various nations to manage pharmaceutical costs. The analysis, summarized in Table 1, suggests that the use of similar tools may have the potential to reduce drug spending in the United States, where per capita prescription drug costs are significantly higher than in many other countries. While some of these policies have reduced access to some medicines—such as when a drug is not covered due to high cost or because it is not determined to be cost-effective—other payment policies have served to expand access by improving the affordability of available medicines. Little research exists regarding the impact of these payment policies on patient health outcomes, which likely are affected by many other factors, such as the availability of effective substitutes. Furthermore, some policies, such as those that restrict off-label use, may improve health outcomes by reducing the number of adverse events associated with inappropriate use.

Table 1 Summary of International Experience and Considerations for Use in the United States

	International experience	Considerations for use in the U.S.
External benchmarking	Suggests a price-lowering effect, although this is highly dependent on benchmark selection and the formula used to set a reference price.  Assessing the cost impact is challenging, since drug companies have adapted pricing strategies to reflect widespread use of external benchmarking, such as increasing list prices. Higher list prices may reduce access to medicines in health systems where payers lack the leverage or authority to negotiate larger rebates and discounts.  There is no evidence about the impact on patient health outcomes.	Adoption by Medicare for select specialty drugs could have a significant short-term impact on expenditures.  Long-term effects might include increased list prices internationally, with manufacturers granting larger confidential discounts and rebates.
Internal benchmarking	Strong demonstrated impact on expenditures and prices of drugs included in reference groups (i.e., drugs for which there are one or more acceptable alternative therapies).  The small number of studies found no evidence that internal benchmarking has had a negative impact on patient health outcomes.	Adoption by Medicare for drugs with comparable therapeutic alternatives, including the availability of multiple drugs in the same therapeutic class, could lower expenditures significantly.  Drugs for which there are no comparable alternatives are ineligible for reference pricing.
Value-based benchmarking	Some payers use health technology assessments, including cost-effectiveness analysis (CEA), to guide coverage and reimbursement decisions. Some evidence suggests that payers can obtain lower prices by incorporating information from CEA into their reimbursement decision-making process and that drug manufacturers may offer products at lower prices in health systems in which CEA is used. Although use of CEA would suggest a lower price for some drugs, it is also possible that prices might increase for undervalued drugs.  There is no evidence regarding the impact on patient health outcomes.	A move to value-based benchmarking in coverage and payment could help to reduce use of drugs that offer minimal incremental effectiveness at relatively high cost. Savings would be possible from reduced payment for drugs that offer few or no new benefits.
Restriction of off-label use	A few health systems (e.g., Australia, Germany, and Japan) refuse reimbursement for off-label use.  Cost savings may accrue from reductions in the use of medicines that are not supported by evidence and from reductions in costly adverse events. Restricting inappropriate off-label use could also improve patient health outcomes.	If Medicare or private payers were to restrict reimbursement for off-label indications, drug expenditures would most likely decrease in the short run, but the longer-term impact on health outcomes and total health expenditure is unknown. For drugs with lower-cost, FDA-approved alternatives, however, such a policy could reduce long-term costs.

Continued on next page

	International experience	Considerations for use in the U.S.
Payer-seller agreements (PSAs)	PSAs have resulted in effective price discounts of up to 50 percent and may also offset the cost impact of off-label prescribing.  Because of the confidential nature of these agreements, evidence regarding cost and health impact is limited.	Private health plans and pharmacy benefits managers in the U.S. currently negotiate PSAs, though the use of performance-based agreements is rare. U.S. payers face a number of obstacles that reduce their negotiating power, including fragmentation of payers and limited ability to deny coverage. Removing these obstacles could allow U.S. payers to be more effective in negotiating favorable PSAs.
Declining coverage for medicines deemed unaffordable	Savings accrue from the averted cost of drugs rejected for coverage, and the added leverage that payers would have to negotiate discounts or rebates on expensive drugs that have limited competition in the market.  There is little evidence on health outcomes. The impact on patients would depend in part on the availability of clinically comparable therapies.	Both public and private insurers face significant sociocultural and legal barriers to rejecting drugs for coverage based on cost.  While a drug's cost can sometimes be considered in reimbursement decisions when therapeutic alternatives exist, including by Medicare Part D plans, there is generally no mechanism for denying payment for an effective medicine on the basis of cost alone.

© 2017 The Pew Charitable Trusts

In practice, the effects of the different policies in various countries also depend on the context in which they are used, including the regulatory framework and the relative market power of payers and drug manufacturers. Furthermore, no single policy operates in isolation; the effect of any one tool can be difficult to disentangle from that of others. Sometimes, policies can work against one another, reflecting political trade-offs between different policy objectives, such as increasing patient access and reducing drug spending.

Most high-income countries also rely on other regulatory tools, in addition to payment and coverage policies, to manage spending on drugs. These include prohibiting direct-to-consumer advertising (allowed only in the United States and New Zealand), easing of restrictions on the importation of patented medicines, and limiting practices that extend the length of time for which a drug enjoys market exclusivity. These tools may also be used in the U.S. to better manage spending on pharmaceuticals.

The fact that the U.S. health care system has failed to adopt many policies in common use elsewhere indicates that U.S. payers, including public programs such as Medicare, are technically, legally, and/or politically constrained in their ability to implement them.

To the extent that barriers are legal or social in nature, advancing new policies to address the rising cost of drugs will require public consensus on the objectives and priorities of U.S. pharmaceutical policy. Therefore, additional expert, stakeholder, and public engagement is needed to make the case that decisions on drug coverage and payment should explicitly incorporate economic considerations such as cost-effectiveness and affordability.

# **Glossary**

**Active ingredient.** An ingredient in a drug that provides pharmacological activity or other direct effect in the diagnosis, cure, mitigation, treatment, or prevention of disease. Some medications contain more than one active ingredient.

**Biologic.** A drug made up of proteins or other materials derived from living cells through a complex manufacturing process. Biologics are used to treat a wide range of health conditions, including cancer, rheumatoid arthritis, and multiple sclerosis.

**Biosimilar.** A "follow-on" drug that is highly similar to an FDA-approved biologic. Like generic versions of conventional drugs, biosimilars are intended to reduce prices by creating competition in the marketplace.

**Clinically comparable.** Term for two drugs for which there are no clinically meaningful differences in terms of safety and effectiveness.

**Cost-effectiveness analysis.** A form of economic analysis that compares the relative costs and outcomes of different treatments.

**Drug class.** A set of medications grouped together based on a common active ingredient (or ingredients) or by pharmacologic or therapeutic class (see definitions below).

**Effective price.** The actual per-unit cost of a drug, after accounting for rebates, discounts, and other price concessions negotiated between drug companies and payers such as insurance companies or health plan sponsors.

**Formulary.** A list of brand-name and generic drugs that payers cover, typically organized in tiers. Patients are required to pay different out-of-pocket costs for drugs in different tiers.

**Indication.** A particular use for a diagnostic, treatment, or drug. For example, insulin is indicated—or prescribed—to treat diabetes. FDA approves each drug for one or more indications.

**Mechanism of action.** The specific process through which a drug produces its pharmacological effect.

**Medically necessary.** Health care services or supplies needed to prevent, diagnose, or treat an illness, injury, condition, disease, or its symptoms—and that meet accepted standards of medicine.

**Off-label use.** The use of a drug for indications that have not been approved by the relevant regulatory authority, such as FDA.

**Payers.** Entities other than patients responsible for paying for health care costs. In the United States, payers generally include insurance companies, health plan sponsors—such as employers or unions—and pharmacy benefit managers. The nation's largest payer is Medicare.

**Pharmacologic class.** A group of active moieties (i.e., parts of molecules) that share scientifically documented properties and are defined on the basis of any combination of three attributes: 1) mechanism of action, 2) physiologic effect, and 3) chemical structure.

**Pharmacy benefit manager (PBM).** A third-party administrator of prescription drug programs for insurance companies. PBMs often process pharmacy benefit claims, develop and maintain formularies, and negotiate prescription drug prices with drug manufacturers. In the United States, PBMs manage prescription drug programs for commercial health plans, self-insured employer plans, Medicare Part D plans, the Federal Employees Health Benefits Program, and state government employee plans.

**Therapeutic alternative** (also referred to as a **therapeutic equivalent**). A drug that is not chemically identical to another drug but has similar effects when given in therapeutically equivalent doses.

**Therapeutic class.** A group of drugs used to treat the same disease or condition.

Utilization. A measure of the amount of use of health care items and services, including drugs.

### **Endnotes**

- 1 IMS Institute for Healthcare Informatics, "Global Outlook for Medicines Through 2018" (November 2014), http://www.imshealth.com/en/thought-leadership/quintilesims-institute/reports/global-outlook-for-medicines-through-2018.
- 2 Internationally comparable data for spending on medicines provided in an inpatient setting are not available.
- 3 Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, "Health at a Glance," 2015, http://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/sites/health\_glance-2015-en/10/01/index.html?contentType=&itemId=%2fcontent%2fchapter%2fhealth\_glance-2015-65-en&mimeType=text%2fhtml&containerItemId=%2fcontent%2fserial%2f19991312&accessItemIds.
- 4 Per capita spending in peer countries includes Japan (\$752), Canada (\$713), Germany (\$678), France (\$596), and Australia (\$590). Estimates are in U.S. dollars, adjusted for cross-country differences in the purchasing power of local currencies.
- 5 Ellen Nolte and Jennie Corbett, "International Variation in Drug Usage: An Exploratory Analysis of the 'Causes' of Variation," RAND Corp. (2014), http://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/research\_reports/RR800/RR899/RAND\_RR899.pdf.
- 6 Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, "Pharmaceutical Pricing Policies in a Global Market," last updated Sept. 28, 2008, http://apps.who.int/medicinedocs/documents/s19834en/s19834en.pdf.
- Judith L. Wagner and Elizabeth McCarthy, "International Differences in Drug Prices," Annual Review of Public Health 25, no. 35 (2004): 475-95, doi:10.1146/annurev.publhealth.25.101802.123042; Patricia M. Danzon and Michael F. Furukawa, "International Prices and Availability of Pharmaceuticals in 2005," Health Affairs 27, no. 1 (2008): 221-33, doi:10.1377/hlthaff.27.1.221; Australia Productivity Commission, "International Pharmaceutical Price Differences" (July 2001), http://www.pc.gov.au/inquiries/completed/pharmaceutical-prices/report/pbsprices.pdf.
- 8 The term "specialty drug" is a designation used primarily in the United States for drugs and biologics that exceed a certain cost threshold, such as \$600 per user per month in the case of the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. In the U.S., some payers also categorize drugs as specialty if they are novel therapies; require special handling, monitoring, or administration; or are used to treat rare conditions.
- 9 International Federation of Health Plans, "2015 Comparative Price Report: Variation in Medical and Hospital Prices by Country," accessed Sept. 16, 2016, https://static1.squarespace.com/static/518a3cfee4b0a77d03a62c98/t/578d34649de4bb15e7a9f2e2/1468871781348/2015+Comparative+Price+Report\_Final+071516.pdf.
- 10 Jeanne S. Ringel et al., "The Elasticity of Demand for Health Care: A Review of the Literature and Its Application to the Military Health System," RAND Corp. (2002), http://www.rand.org/pubs/monograph\_reports/MR1355.html.
- 11 Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, "Pharmaceutical Pricing Policies."
- 12 Valerie Paris and Annalisa Belloni, "Value in Pharmaceutical Pricing Country Profile: Canada," OECD Health Working Papers, No. 63, accessed Sept. 18, 2016, https://www.oecd.org/canada/Value-in-Pharmaceutical-Pricing-Canada.pdf.
- 13 The federal 340B Drug Discount Program requires drug companies to provide outpatient drugs at a discount to eligible health care organizations ("covered entities"), including disproportionate share hospitals, children's and cancer hospitals exempt from the Medicare prospective system, sole community hospitals, rural referral centers, and critical access hospitals.

- 14 CVS Caremark, "Insights: Specialty Trend Management, 2013," accessed Sept. 18, 2016, http://www.amcp.org/WorkArea/DownloadAsset.aspx?id=16583.
- 15 Peter B. Bach, "Limits on Medicare's Ability to Control Rising Spending on Cancer Drugs," New England Journal of Medicine 360, no. 6 (2009): 626–33, doi:10.1056/NEJMhpr0807774.
- 16 IMS Institute for Healthcare Informatics, "Medicines Use and Spending in the U.S.: A Review of 2015 and Outlook to 2020" (April 2016), http://www.imshealth.com/en/thought-leadership/quintilesims-institute/reports/medicines-use-and-spending-in-the-us-a-review-of-2015-and-outlook-to-2020.
- 17 Emily Wasserman, "Specialty-drug spending set for double-digit leaps over the next 3 years: Express Scripts," FiercePharma.com, Mar. 15, 2016, http://www.fiercepharma.com/financials/specialty-drug-spending-set-for-double-digit-leaps-over-next-3-years-express-scripts.
- 18 Donald W. Light and Hagop Kantarjian, "Market Spiral Pricing of Cancer Drugs," Cancer 119, no. 22 (2013): 3900–3902, doi:10.1002/cncr.28321.
- 19 Jack Hoadley, Juliette Cubanski, and Tricia Neuman, "Medicare Part D at Ten Years: The 2015 Marketplace and Key Trends, 2006-2015," Kaiser Family Foundation (October 2015), http://files.kff.org/attachment/report-medicare-part-d-at-ten-years-the-2015-marketplace-and-key-trends-2006-2015. According to the Kaiser Family Foundation, 48 percent of enrollees in Medicare's prescription drug plans and 73 percent of Medicare Advantage plan enrollees faced coinsurance rates of 33 percent (the maximum allowed by law) for specialty drugs in 2015.
- 20 Joseph Walker, "Federal Officials Warn States on Hepatitis C Drug Restrictions: Officials Say State Medicaid Programs May Be Violating Law by Denying Expensive Medicines," *Wall Street Journal*, Nov. 5, 2015, http://www.wsj.com/articles/federal-officials-warn-states-on-hepatitis-c-drug-restrictions-1446778804.
- 21 Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, "Health at a Glance." Between 1991 and 2004, outpatient pharmaceutical expenditures grew at a faster rate than overall health expenditures in OECD countries, on average.
- 22 Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, "Health at a Glance."
- 23 Nina Zimmermann, Sabine Vogler, and Hanne Bak Pedersen, "Policy Options to Deal With High-Cost Medicines—Survey With European Policy-Makers," accessed Sept. 18, 2016, http://whocc.goeg.at/Downloads/Conference2015/Presentations/MO/1545\_strandIII\_ Zimmermann\_new.pdf. A February-March 2014 survey reported findings from 27 European countries and Canada (of 42 countries contacted) on how pharmaceutical policies were evolving to adapt to high-priced medicines. With respect to the cost management of high-priced drugs, countries reported greater reliance on health technology assessment and pharmacoeconomic evaluation, and, in some countries, use of price-volume agreements, managed-entry agreements, and risk-sharing schemes.
- 24 Cecile Remuzat et al., "Overview of External Reference Pricing Systems in Europe," *Journal of Market Access & Health Policy* 10, no. 3 (2015): 27675, doi:10.3402/jmahp.v3.27675.
- 25 Ibid.
- 26 In the 2015 study discussed above, list prices were used in 17 of 31 countries. Alternatively, other countries use a drug's pharmacy purchase price (the total amount paid to the pharmacy) or the pharmacy acquisition price (the amount paid by a pharmacy to a distributor or drug manufacturer) to set an external benchmark. (As with the list price of a drug, neither of these alternative benchmark prices includes confidential discounts or rebates from drug manufacturers.)
- 27 Sabine Vogler et al., "Discounts and Rebates Granted to Public Payers for Medicines in European Countries," Southern Med Review 5, no. 1 (2012): 38–46. A 2011 study of 31 European countries found that 11 countries engaged in price negotiations resulting in discounts of up to 50 percent of the list price; eight countries had mandatory price discounts for drugs ranging from 3 to 32.5 percent of the list price; and 11 countries had established rebates based upon sales volume, ranging from 1 to 8 percent of sales.
- 28 Christine Leopold et al., "Differences in External Price Referencing in Europe—A Descriptive Overview," *Health Policy* 104, no. 1 (2012): 50–60, doi:10.1016/j.healthpol.2011.09.008.
- 29 Sabine Vogler et al., "Study on Enhanced Cross-Country Coordination in the Area of Pharmaceutical Product Pricing," report prepared for the European Commission (2005), http://ec.europa.eu/health/systems\_performance\_assessment/docs/pharmaproductpricing\_frep\_en.pdf.
- 30 Valerie Paris and Elizabeth Docteur, "Pharmaceutical Pricing and Reimbursement Policies in Canada," OECD Health Working Papers, No. 24 (2007), https://www.oecd.org/canada/37868186.pdf.

- 31 Ibid. Provincial plans can be effective in obtaining discounts and rebates because they represent an important segment of their markets and are legally authorized to reject coverage for drugs for uses not considered cost-effective at the offered price. A federal agency undertakes health technology assessments and makes recommendations to provincial authorities regarding coverage. Quebec's drug plan does not reject drugs on cost-effectiveness grounds but has negotiated agreements with pharmaceutical companies that guarantee the provincial drug plan will pay no more than the lowest price paid by other payers in Canada.
- 32 The 14 drugs selected for inclusion were the following medicines, on-patent in Europe during 2007 and 2008: the diabetes drugs rosiglitazone and pioglitazone; the obesity drugs sibutramine and orlistat; the HIV drugs abacavir, tenofovir, fosamprenavir, darunavir, and maraviroc; a proton pump inhibitor, rabeprazole; a low molecular weight heparin, enoxaparin; an antithrombotic agent, fondaparinux; an antineoplastic drug, capecitabine; and a non-nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor, efavirenz.
- 33 Christine Leopold et al., "Impact of External Price Referencing on Medicine Prices—A Price Comparison Among 14 European Countries," Southern Med Review 5. no. 2 (2012): 34-41.
- 34 Kai Ruggeri and Ellen Nolte, "Pharmaceutical Pricing: The Use of External Reference Pricing," RAND Corp. (2013), http://www.rand.org/pubs/research\_reports/RR240.html.
- 35 Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, "Pharmaceutical Pricing Policies."
- 36 Ad H. Rietveld and Flora M. Haaijer-Ruskamp, "Policy Options for Cost Containment of Pharmaceuticals," in *Drugs and Money: Prices, Affordability and Cost Containment*, eds. M.N.G. Dukes et al., (Amsterdam: IOS Press for World Health Organization Regional Office for Europe. 2003).
- 37 Patented Medicine Prices Review Board, "Strategic Plan 2015-2018," accessed Sept. 18, 2016, http://www.pmprb-cepmb.gc.ca/view.asp?ccid=1197.
- 38 World Health Organization, "WHO Guideline on Country Pharmaceutical Pricing Policies" (2015), http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/153920/1/9789241549035\_eng.pdf.
- 39 Under 42 USCS § 1396r-8 (k) (1)(A) of the Social Security Act, the term "average manufacturer price" is the average price paid to the manufacturer of a drug in the U.S. by wholesalers for drugs distributed to the retail pharmacy class of trade.
- 40 Kevin Outterson and Aaron S. Kesselheim, "How Medicare Could Get Better Prices on Prescription Drugs," *Health Affairs* 28, no. 5 (2009): w832–41, doi:10.1377/hlthaff.28.5.w832.
- 41 As defined in Section 1847A(c) of the Social Security Act, the average sales price of a drug is the manufacturer's total sales to all nonfederal purchasers in the United States in a calendar quarter divided by the total number of units of the drug sold by the manufacturer in that same quarter.
- 42 Applying this policy in Medicare Part D would presumably mean that plans could continue to negotiate discounts or rebates with drug companies below the price cap established through external benchmarking.
- 43 High list prices would, in some cases, presumably continue to be offset by confidential discounts or rebates to the extent that these could be negotiated by payers.
- 44 An option would be to allow Medicare drug plans to negotiate their own discounts and rebates once a price cap defined by external benchmarking had been established.
- 45 Paris and Docteur, "Pharmaceutical Pricing." An example is Canada's Patented Medicine Prices Review Board, which limits the price of new, on-patent medicines to the price of therapeutic alternatives already on the market, unless the new product is shown to have significant added effectiveness, relative to the standard of care.
- 46 Reflecting widespread use in policy and academic research literature, the term "reference pricing" is used in this paper. However, the term is a misnomer in that the practice refers to the definition of payment amounts, and not to prices.
- 47 Pieter Dylst, Arnold G. Vulto, and Steven Simoens, "Reference Pricing Systems in Europe: Characteristics and Consequences," *Generics and Biosimilars Initiative Journal* 1, no. 3 (2012): 127–31, doi:10.5639/gabij.2012.0103-4.028.
- 48 Countries using reference pricing groups based only on active ingredient were Belgium, Denmark, Finland, France, Italy, Portugal, Spain, and Turkey.
- 49 Countries with reference groups based on pharmacological class were Bulgaria, Croatia, Czechia, Germany, Hungary, and the Netherlands. Countries with reference pricing by therapeutic class (the broadest groups) were Croatia, Czechia, Germany, Hungary, Latvia, and Poland.

- 50 Valerie Paris and Annalisa Belloni, "Value in Pharmaceutical Pricing Country Profile: Australia," OECD Health Working Papers, No. 63, accessed Sept. 18, 2016, https://www.oecd.org/health/Value-in-Pharmaceutical-Pricing-Australia.pdf.
- 51 Ha T. Tu and Divya R. Samuel, "Limited Options to Manage Specialty Drug Spending," Research Brief No. 22, Center for Studying Health System Change (April 2012), http://www.hschange.org/CONTENT/1286/1286.pdf; Australian Government Department of Health, "The Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme—Therapeutic Relativity Sheets," September 2016, http://www.pbs.gov.au/info/industry/pricing/pbs-items/therapeutic-relativity-sheets; In Australia, drug companies cannot charge a price higher than that of a defined comparator.
- 52 Matteo Maria Galizzi, Simone Ghislandi, and Marisa Miraldo, "Effects of Reference Pricing in Pharmaceutical Markets: A Review," *PharmacoEconomics* 29, no. 1 (2011): 17–33, doi:10.2165/11537860-00000000-00000.
- 53 Joy Li-Yueh Lee et al., "A Systematic Review of Reference Pricing: Implications for US Prescription Drug Spending," American Journal of Managed Care 18, no. 11 (2012): e429–37.
- 54 Four of the nine reference price policies studied in research reviewed by Joy Li-Yueh Lee and colleagues were associated with significant reductions in the price of the targeted drug classes, with a mean reduction of 11.5 percent. Reference pricing did not lead to statistically significant price reductions for omeprazole in Spain or for calcium channel blockers in British Columbia. However, the latter finding is unsurprising, given that prices of on-patent medicines are established at the federal level in Canada.
- 55 Angela Acosta et al., "Pharmaceutical Policies: Effects of Reference Pricing, Other Pricing, and Purchasing Policies," in *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, ed. Angela Acosta (Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley, 2014), http://doi.wiley.com/10.1002/14651858.CD005979.pub2.
- 56 Alfred Engelberg, "How Government Policy Promotes High Drug Prices," *Health Affairs Blog*, last modified Oct. 29, 2015, http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2015/10/29/how-government-policy-promotes-high-drug-prices/. It was observed that Medicare spent over \$4 billion in 2013 on the drugs Nexium (esomeprazole) and Crestor (rosuvastatin), despite the fact that equivalent therapeutic alternatives were available at a small fraction of their cost. These estimates were not adjusted for any confidential rebates or discounts negotiated.
- 57 The Pew Charitable Trusts, "The 'Least Costly Alternative' Approach for Payment of Medicare Part B Drugs" (March 2016), http://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/fact-sheets/2016/03/the-least-costly-alternative-approach-for-payment-of-medicare-part-b-drugs.
- 58 Most outpatient prescription drugs paid for by Medicare are covered under Part D; however, some drugs are covered under Part B, including physician-administered injectable drugs, certain self-administered oral anti-cancer and immuno-suppressive drugs, and drugs used in conjunction with durable medical equipment.
- 59 Department of Health and Human Services, Office of the Inspector General, "Least Costly Alternative Policies: Impact on Prostate Cancer Drugs Covered Under Medicare Part B" (November 2012), http://oig.hhs.gov/oei/reports/oei-12-12-00210.pdf.
- 60 Jill T. Johnson, Kathryn K. Neill, and Dwight A. Davis, "Five-Year Examination of Utilization and Drug Cost Outcomes Associated With Benefit Design Changes Including Reference Pricing for Proton Pump Inhibitors in a State Employee Health Plan," *Journal of Managed Care* & Specialty Pharmacy 17, no. 3 (2011): 200–212, doi:10.18553/jmcp.2011.17.3.200.
- 61 Patricia Danzon, "Economics of the Pharmaceutical Industry," National Bureau of Economic Research (Fall 2006), http://www.nber.org/reporter/fall06/danzon.html.
- 62 James Chambers et al., "Private Payers Disagree With Medicare Over Medical Device Coverage About Half the Time," *Health Affairs* 34, no. 8 (2015): 1376–82, doi:10.1377/hlthaff.2015.0133.
- 63 Annika Herr and Moritz Suppliet, "Co-Payment Exemptions and Reference Prices: An Empirical Study of Pharmaceutical Prices in Germany," Working Paper 11/18, Health, Econometrics, and Data Group, University of York (July 2011), https://www.york.ac.uk/media/economics/documents/herc/wp/11\_18.pdf.
- 64 Steven Simoens, "How to Assess the Value of Medicines?" Frontiers in Pharmacology 1 (2010): 115, doi:10.3389/fphar.2010.00115. The U.K. is one of a few countries known to apply explicit thresholds in assessing cost-effectiveness. The cost per quality-adjusted life year gained must generally be assessed to be £30,000 or less. Different thresholds may be used if drugs are intended to treat rare diseases or for "end of life" drugs.
- 65 Steven Simoens, "Pricing and Reimbursement of Orphan Drugs: The Need for More Transparency," *Orphanet Journal of Rare Diseases* 6, no. 42 (2011), doi:10.1186/1750-1172-6-42.
- 66 Valerie Paris and Annalisa Belloni, "Value in Pharmaceutical Pricing," OECD Health Working Papers, No. 63 (2013), http://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/social-issues-migration-health/value-in-pharmaceutical-pricing\_5k43jc9v6knx-en.
- 67 Each country within the United Kingdom specifies which medicines are part of its covered benefits.
- 68 James Raftery, "Review of NICE's Recommendations, 1999-2005," BMJ 332, no. 7559 (2006): 1266-68, doi:10.1136/bmj.332.7552.1266.

- 69 Paris and Belloni, "Value in Pharmaceutical Pricing."
- 70 Lise Rochaix, "Incorporating Cost-Effectiveness Analysis Into Comparative-Effectiveness Research: The French Experience," *Health Affairs Blog*, last modified April 3, 2015, http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2015/04/03/incorporating-cost-effectiveness-analysis-into-comparative-effectiveness-research-the-french-experience-2/.
- 71 Paris and Belloni, "Value in Pharmaceutical Pricing."
- 72 Ibid.; Pierre Moise and Elizabeth Docteur, "Pharmaceutical Pricing and Reimbursement Policies in Sweden," OECD Health Working Papers, No. 28 (2007), http://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/social-issues-migration-health/pharmaceutical-pricing-and-reimbursement-policies-in-sweden\_135870415741.
- 73 Fritz von der Schulenburg, Sotiris Vandoros, and Panos Kanavos, "The Effects of Drug Market Regulation on Pharmaceutical Prices in Europe: Overview and Evidence From the Market of ACE Inhibitors," *Health Economics Review* 1, no. 18 (2011), doi:10.1186/2191-1991-1-18.
- 74 P.K. Cheema et al., "International Variability in the Reimbursement of Cancer Drugs by Publicly Funded Drug Programs," *Current Oncology* 19, no. 3 (2012): e165–76, doi:10.3747/co.19.946.
- 75 Ibid.
- 76 James D. Chambers et al., "Despite High Costs, Specialty Drugs May Offer Value for Money Comparable to That of Traditional Drugs," Health Affairs 33, no. 10 (2014): 1751-60, doi:10.1377/hlthaff.2014.0574.
- 77 Imatinib mesylate, sold under the brand names Glivec and Gleevec, has a number of other approved indications, including acute lymphoblastic leukemia and gastrointestinal stromal tumors.
- 78 International Federation of Health Plans, "2015 Comparative Price Report."
- 79 Andrew Pollack, "Sanofi Halves Price of Cancer Drug Zaltrap After Sloan-Kettering Rejection," New York Times, Nov. 9, 2012, http://www.nytimes.com/2012/11/09/business/sanofi-halves-price-of-drug-after-sloan-kettering-balks-at-paying-it.html?\_r=0.
- 80 David C. Radley, Stan N. Finkelstein, and Randall S. Stafford, "Off-Label Prescribing Among Office-Based Physicians," *Archives of Internal Medicine* 166, no. 9 (2006): 1021–26, doi:10.1001/archinte.166.9.1021.
- 81 Cheema et al., "International Variability."
- 82 Ibid. Some countries also reject reimbursement for on-label indications if the use is determined not to be cost-effective.
- 83 Nina Ditsch et al., "Off-Label Use in Germany—A Current Appraisal of Gynaecologic University Departments," European Journal of Medical Research 16, no. 1 (2011): 7-12, doi:10.1186/2047-783X-16-1-7.
- 84 David Cavalla, Off-Label Prescribing: Justifying Unapproved Medicine (Oxford: John Wiley, 2015).
- 85 Ibid
- 86 Lisa Kalisch Ellett, "Explainer: Why Are Off-Label Medicines Prescribed?" *The Conversation*, Sept. 3, 2015, http://theconversation.com/explainer-why-are-off-label-medicines-prescribed-44783.
- 87 Australian Government Department of Health, "Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme," accessed Sept. 18, 2016, http://www.pbs.gov.au/pbs/home.
- 88 Moise and Docteur, "Pharmaceutical Pricing."
- 89 Ian Larkin et al., "Restrictions on Pharmaceutical Detailing Reduced Off-Label Prescribing of Antidepressants and Antipsychotics in Children," *Health Affairs* 33, no. 6 (2014): 1014–23, doi:10.1377/hlthaff.2013.0939.
- 90 Tewodros Eguale et al., "Drug, Patient, and Physician Characteristics Associated With Off-Label Prescribing in Primary Care," *Archives of Internal Medicine* 172, no. 10 (2012): 781–88, doi:10.1001/archinternmed.2012.340; Tewodros Eguale et al., "Association of Off-Label Drug Use and Adverse Drug Events in an Adult Population," *JAMA Internal Medicine* 176, no. 1 (2016): 55–63, doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2015.6058.
- 91 Eguale et al., "Association of Off-Label Drug Use." One recent study, undertaken in Canada, where health care unit prices are significantly below those of the United States, found that average cost per adverse event ranged from \$759 to \$1,214.
- 92 Alicia R. Maher et al., "Efficacy and Comparative Effectiveness of Atypical Antipsychotic Medications for Off-Label Uses in Adults: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis," *JAMA* 306, no. 12 (2011): 1359–69, doi:10.1001/jama.2011.1360.
- 93 Emily Wasserman, "European Pharma Lobby Says 'Non' to French Funding for Off-Label Avastin," *FiercePharma*, Sept. 2, 2015, http://www.fiercepharma.com/regulatory/european-pharma-lobby-says-non-to-french-funding-for-off-label-avastin.

- 94 The CATT Research Group, "Ranibizumab and Bevacizumab for Neovascular Age-Related Macular Degeneration," *The New England Journal of Medicine* 364, no. 20 (2011): 1897–908, doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1102673.
- 95 Wasserman, "European Pharma Lobby." For example, Lucentis costs 30 times more than Avastin in France.
- 96 European Federation of Pharmaceutical Industries and Associations, "Position Paper: Promotion of Off-Label Use of Medicines by European Healthcare Bodies in Indications Where Authorised Medicines Are Available" (May 2014), http://www.efpia.eu/uploads/EFPIA\_Position\_Paper\_Off\_Label\_Use\_May\_2014.pdf.
- 97 Nicolas A. Yannuzzi et al., "Evaluation of Compounded Bevacizumab Prepared for Intravitreal Injection," *JAMA Ophthalmology* 133, no. 1 (2015): 32-39, doi:10.1001/jamaophthalmol.2014.3591.
- 98 Cavalla, Off-Label Prescribing. Legislation enacted in 1993 established a federal mandate for Medicare and Medicaid coverage of cancer drugs for unapproved indications, provided there is evidence of efficacy in the literature.
- 99 Radley, Finkelstein, and Stafford, "Off-Label Prescribing."
- 100 Tufts Center for the Study of Drug Development, "75% of U.S. Health Plans Reimburse Off-Label Uses of Prescription Drugs," *Impact Report*, 11, no. 2 (2009), http://csdd.tufts.edu/files/uploads/summarymar-apr\_09.pdf.
- 101 Social Security Act, Section 1861 [42 U.S.C. 1395x], https://www.ssa.gov/OP\_Home/ssact/title18/1861.htm.
- 102 C. Lee Ventola, "Off-Label Drug Information: Regulation, Distribution, Evaluation, and Related Controversies," *Pharmacy and Therapeutics* 34, no. 8 (2009): 428–40; Chester B. Good and Walid F. Gellad, "Off-Label Drug Use and Adverse Drug Events: Turning Up the Heat on Off-Label Prescribing," *JAMA Internal Medicine* 176, no. 1 (2016): 63–64, doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2015.6068.
- 103 Rena M. Conti et al., "Prevalence of Off-Label Use and Spending in 2010 Among Patent-Protected Chemotherapies in a Population-Based Cohort of Medical Oncologists," *Journal of Clinical Oncology* 31, no. 9 (2013): 1134–39, doi:10.1200/JCO.2012.42.7252.
- 104 Orphan designation can also be used for drugs that treat a small subgroup of patients with a common disease.
- 105 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Developing Products for Rare Diseases & Conditions," updated Nov. 17, 2016, http://www.fda.gov/ForIndustry/DevelopingProductsforRareDiseasesConditions/ucm2005525.htm.
- 106 Sara Reardon, "Regulators Adopt More Orphan Drugs," Nature 508 (2014): 16-17, doi:10.1038/508016a.
- 107 Aaron Kesselheim et al., "The Prevalence and Cost of Unapproved Uses of Top-Selling Orphan Drugs," *PLOS ONE*, 7, no. 2 (2012), doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0031894.
- 108 Marlene E. Haffner, Josep Torrent-Farnell, and Paul D. Maher, "Does Orphan Drug Legislation Really Answer the Needs of Patients?" *The Lancet* 371, no. 9629 (2008): 2041–44, doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(08)60873-9.
- 109 Marc Rodwin, "Managing Off-Label Drug Use," *Health Affairs Blog*, last modified Dec. 17, 2013, http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2013/12/17/managing-off-label-drug-use/.
- 110 John Caccavale, "Changes to Reimbursement Rules for Prescribing Psychotropic Medications: Small Changes That Can Significantly Reduce Total Healthcare Costs While Increasing the Quality of Care for Patients," National Alliance of Professional Psychology Providers, accessed Aug. 23, 2016, http://www.nappp.org/pdf/NAPPP\_Caccavale.pdf.
- 111 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "National Partnership to Improve Dementia Care in Nursing Homes," accessed Sept. 2, 2016, https://www.cms.gov/Medicare/Provider-Enrollment-and-Certification/SurveyCertificationGenInfo/National-Partnership-to-Improve-Dementia-Care-in-Nursing-Homes.html.
- 112 Rodwin, "Managing Off-Label Drug Use." It has been proposed that Medicare reimburse manufacturers at the production cost, rather than the market price, when drugs are used off-label, providing incentives for manufacturers to minimize off-label use.
- 113 Cheema et al., "International Variability."
- 114 Agreements can be drug- or indication-specific, or pertain to multiple drugs in a company's portfolio.
- 115 Austria, Croatia, Cyprus, Czechia, France, Germany, Italy, Norway, Portugal, Slovakia, and Slovenia engaged in price negotiation.
- 116 Vogler et al., "Discounts and Rebates."
- 117 Steven Morgan, Jamie Daw, and Paige Thomson, "International Best Practices for Negotiating 'Reimbursement Contracts' With Price Rebates From Pharmaceutical Companies," *Health Affairs* 32, no. 4 (2013): 771-77, doi:10.1377/hlthaff.2012.1268.
- 118 Pharmaceutical products sold at a lower price in one European Union country can be legally imported for sale in some other EU member states where the drug is sold at a higher price.

- 119 Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, "Pharmaceutical Pricing Policies."
- 120 Francesca Bruce, "Failed German Price Negotiations Likely to Lead to Heavy Pan-EU Discounts," SCRIP Intelligence, accessed Sept. 18, 2016, http://www.eucope.org/en/files/2012/07/SCRIP-E-20120222.pdf.
- 121 Austria, Belgium, Croatia, France, Germany, Ireland, Italy, Portugal, Slovenia, Spain, and the United Kingdom.
- 122 Vogler et al., "Discounts and Rebates."
- 123 Fiona M. Clement et al., "Using Effectiveness and Cost-Effectiveness to Make Drug Coverage Decisions: A Comparison of Britain, Australia, and Canada," *JAMA* 302, no. 13 (2009): 1437-43, doi:10.1001/jama.2009.1409.
- 124 J.P. Cook, J.A. Vernon, and R. Manning, "Pharmaceutical Risk-Sharing Agreements," PharmacoEconomics 26, no. 7 (2008): 551-56.
- 125 Peter Neumann et al., "Risk-Sharing Arrangements That Link Payment for Drugs to Health Outcomes Are Proving Hard to Implement," Health Affairs 30, no. 12 (2011): 2329–37, doi:10.1377/hlthaff.2010.1147.
- 126 Andrea Navarria et al., "Do the Current Performance-Based Schemes in Italy Really Work? 'Success Fee': A Novel Measure for Cost-Containment of Drug Expenditure," *Value in Health* 18, no. 1 (2015): 131–36, doi:10.1016/j.jval.2014.09.007.
- 127 Vogler et al., "Discounts and Rebates."
- 128 Navarria et al., "Do the Current Performance-Based Schemes in Italy Really Work?"
- 129 Neumann et al., "Risk-Sharing Arrangements."
- 130 RealEndpoints, "Orphan vs Effectiveness: German Payers Win 11% Discount on Esbriet," accessed Sept. 18, 2016, http://www.realendpoints.com/orphan-vs-effectiveness-german-payers-win-11-discount-on-esbriet; RealEndpoints, "First 'Added Benefit' Net Price in Germany Pulls Brilique Down 17%," accessed Sept. 18, 2016, http://www.realendpoints.com/first-added-benefit-price-in-germany-pulls-brilique-down-17.
- 131 Congressional Budget Office, "Competition and the Cost of Medicare's Prescription Drug Program" (July 2014), https://www.cbo.gov/publication/45552. The Congressional Budget Office estimated that the average rebate negotiated between Part D plan sponsors and manufacturers of brand-name drugs was 15 percent of retail prices in 2010.
- 132 42 U.S.C.§1320a-7b.
- 133 Louis P. Garrison, Josh J. Carlson, Preeti S. Bajaj et al., "Private Sector Risk-Sharing Agreements in the United States: Trends, Barriers, and Prospects," *American Journal of Managed Care* 21, no. 9 (2015): 632-40.
- 134 Chuck Shih, Jordan Schwartz, and Allan Coukell, "How Would Government Negotiation of Medicare Part D Drug Prices Work?" Health Affairs Blog, last modified Feb. 1, 2016, http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2016/02/01/how-would-government-negotiation-of-medicare-part-d-drug-prices-work/.
- 135 Raftery, "Review of NICE's Recommendations."
- 136 Jacqueline M. Barber and Kevin P. Sheehy, "Uptake of New Medicines in New Zealand: Evidence of a Waiting List," New Zealand Medical Journal 128, no. 1412 (2015): 10–20, https://www.nzma.org.nz/\_\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0005/41927/Sheehy.pdf; New Zealand Pharmaceutical Management Agency, "Decision Criteria Review," accessed Sept. 18, 2016, https://www.pharmac.govt.nz/about/operating-policies-and-procedures/decision-criteria-consultation/.
- 137 Australian Government Department of Health, "The Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme," accessed Sept. 18, 2016, http://www.pbs.gov.au/pbs/industry/listing/elements/pbac-meetings/pbac-outcomes.
- 138 Ruth Lopert, "Evidence-Based Decision-Making Within Australia's Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme," The Commonwealth Fund (July 2009), http://www.commonwealthfund.org/~/media/files/publications/issue-brief/2009/jul/chalkidou/1297\_lopert\_cer\_australia\_issue\_brief\_724.pdf. However, the Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme is a demand-driven program with an uncapped appropriation.
- 139 Pfizer Pty Ltd v Birkett, FCA 303 (2000), http://www.austlii.edu.au/au/cases/cth/federal\_ct/2000/303.html.
- 140 Mehdi Najafzadeh et al., "Cost-Effectiveness of Novel Regimens for the Treatment of Hepatitis C Virus, *Annals of Internal Medicine* 162, no. 6 (2015): 407-19, doi:10.7326/M14-1152.
- 141 New Zealand Pharmaceutical Management Agency, "Hepatitis C Treatments: Information About New Listings From 1 July 2016," accessed Sept. 18, 2016, http://www.pharmac.govt.nz/medicines/my-medicine-has-changed/hepatitis-c-treatments.
- 142 Partnership for Part D Access, "MedPAC Draft Recommendation on Protected Classes in Medicare Part D," accessed Sept. 18, 2016, http://www.partdpartnership.org/files/resources/Partnership\_Letter\_MedPAC\_6PC.pdf.

- 143 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Prescription Drug Benefit Manual," accessed Sept. 18, 2006, https://www.cms.gov/medicare/prescription-drug-coverage/prescriptiondrugcovcontra/partdmanuals.html.
- 144 James F. Blumstein, "The Oregon Experiment: The Role of Cost-Benefit Analysis in the Allocation of Medicaid Funds," *Social Science and Medicine* 45, no. 4 (1997): 545–54.

pewtrusts.org Philadelphia Washington









